See discussions, stats, and author profiles for this publication at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/258153796

Journalism's "Crazy Old Aunt" Helen Thomas and Paradigm Repair

Article in Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly · June 2013

DOI: 10.1177/1077699013482909

CITATIONS 38

READS

2 authors, including:



Ryan J. Thomas University of Missouri 37 PUBLICATIONS 756 CITATIONS

Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly

Journalism's "Crazy Old Aunt": Helen Thomas and Paradigm Repair

Elizabeth Blanks Hindman and Ryan J. Thomas Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly 2013 90: 267 originally published online 18 April 2013 DOI: 10.1177/1077699013482909

> The online version of this article can be found at: http://jmq.sagepub.com/content/90/2/267

> > Published by: **SAGE** http://www.sagepublications.com

> > > On behalf of:



Association for Education in Journalism & Mass Communication

Additional services and information for Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly can be found at:

Email Alerts: http://jmq.sagepub.com/cgi/alerts

Subscriptions: http://jmg.sagepub.com/subscriptions

Reprints: http://www.sagepub.com/journalsReprints.nav

Permissions: http://www.sagepub.com/journalsPermissions.nav

Downloaded from jmq.sagepub.com at University of Missouri-Columbia on May 16, 2014

>> Version of Record - May 21, 2013 OnlineFirst Version of Record - Apr 18, 2013 What is This?

Journalism's "Crazy Old Aunt": Helen Thomas and Paradigm Repair

Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly 90(2) 267–286 © 2013 AEJMC Reprints and permissions: sagepub.com/journalsPermissions.nav DOI: 10.1177/1077699013482909 jmcq.sagepub.com



Elizabeth Blanks Hindman¹ and Ryan J. Thomas²

Abstract

Veteran White House correspondent Helen Thomas abruptly retired in summer 2010 after she gave unscripted remarks widely perceived to be anti-Semitic. This case study applies paradigm repair and attribution theories to explore how mainstream journalists repaired the damage to their profession's reputation. It concludes that they (1) situated Thomas's remark against a backdrop of journalistic excellence, subtly reinforcing the point that her career should now come to an end; (2) suggested Thomas's remarks were caused by senility; (3) condemned her remarks as racist; and (4) raised the norm of objectivity.

Keywords

ethics, paradigm repair, attribution, objectivity

On June 7, 2010, the career of veteran journalist Helen Thomas, who had covered the White House since the days of President Dwight Eisenhower, came to an abrupt and ignominious end. The previous month, she had been interviewed on camera by New York rabbi David Nesenoff, who asked if she had any "comments on Israel," to which Thomas responded, "tell them to get the hell out of Palestine." When Nesenoff asked if she had "any better comments on Israel," Thomas replied that "they" (Jews) should "go home" to "Poland, Germany . . . and America and everywhere else."¹ The

Corresponding Author:

Elizabeth Blanks Hindman, Edward R. Murrow College of Communication, Washington State University, Box 2520, Pullman, WA 99164, USA. Email: ehindman@wsu.edu

¹Washington State University, Pullman, WA, USA ²University of Missouri, Columbia, MO, USA

interview was posted to the rabbi's website, RabbiLive.com, on June 3 and quickly attracted media attention and comment. Thomas's speakers agency, Nine Speakers, Inc., dropped her,² and her comments were condemned by the White House Correspondents' Association,³ the Society of Professional Journalists,⁴ and President Barack Obama, who said her comments were "offensive" and "out of line."⁵ On June 7, Thomas announced her resignation from her position as an opinion columnist with Hearst Newspapers and her retirement from journalism effective immediately.⁶ In her statement, she apologized for her comments, saying they did "not reflect [her] heart-felt belief that peace will come to the Middle East only when all parties recognize the need for mutual respect and tolerance."⁷ However, her sixty-year career covering presidential politics was officially over.

Thomas's comments and the ensuing controversy provide an opportunity for investigating the roles and responsibilities of contemporary journalists in democratic societies, through examination of comments and critiques raised by other news media professionals (i.e., journalists, columnists, and editors). Understanding how members of the journalistic community work to repair the reputation of their profession and attribute blame during an ethical crisis can help media scholars and practitioners sharpen their comprehension of what constitutes an ethical media system and what roles the mass media and the individual actors in this institution must play in contemporary society when the mass media landscape is in a state of flux.

This study examines the editorial and op-ed column response to Helen Thomas's remarks, using theories of paradigm repair and attribution to understand that response. Paradigm repair has its roots in the cultural approach to mass communication research and provides insight into *why* mainstream media react the way they do when faced with an ethical crisis. Alternately, attribution theory, hailing from psychology, provides an understanding of *how* paradigm repair is accomplished.

Paradigm Repair

For physicist and philosopher Thomas Kuhn, paradigms are systems that shape how one thinks and acts, creating discursive boundaries for what is and is not possible within a given field, profession, or collective.⁸ Paradigms are not necessarily explicit; they often exist as unwritten codes of conduct that one learns through working within them. A paradigm can be said to be

a set of broadly shared assumptions about how to gather and interpret information relevant to a particular sphere of activity. . . . When a group acquires near-universal faith in the validity of a system representing and applying information, that system attains paradigmatic status.⁹

To retain good standing within "a group with systematic relations,"¹⁰ members must function in accordance with the normative behaviors and standards of the paradigm. Furthermore, such behaviors become unassailable, for the paradigm "restrict[s] the range of questions deemed appropriate for study," rendering paradigms as hegemonic.¹¹ However, they are not impervious; for Kuhn, a paradigm "fails" when the fundamental assumptions on which it is built come into question and are found to be inadequate.¹² As members of the journalistic paradigm, journalists can be said to be an "interpretive community," policing their profession and defining, shaping, and reinforcing its norms, values, standards, and practices.¹³ There is a rich body of sociological literature examining such phenomena that helps us comprehend

how certain journalistic or ethical standards [came to be] taken for granted, including that "both" sides of a story were represented, that the journalist had no personal interest in the story, that the information was an accurate representation of what had occurred, and that the editing process had caught most errors.¹⁴

For example, news workers become socialized into the profession through reward and punishment¹⁵ and adapt to such practices as using official sources¹⁶ and juxtaposing opposing perspectives¹⁷ to retain credibility as members of the interpretive community. Such practices become routines or "strategic rituals"¹⁸ underpinning a "context of shared values."¹⁹ However, these shared values and the journalistic paradigm have frequently come under assault, often from outside journalism's borders, such as through new communication technologies²⁰ and the emergence of "infotainment."²¹ However, the paradigm has also come under threat from the *inside*, by way of ethical crises that destabilize it.²² It is precisely this kind of "paradigm assault" that we are concerned with here.

An interpretive community exists through norms and values rather than a more formal structure. As noted, it is the norms of journalism that shape what journalism is (and is not) and who a journalist is (and who is not). When analyzing the responses of journalists to an ethical crisis, journalism as an institution does not speak univocally; rather, it exists as a cacophony of voices through which common themes emerge. Scholars have examined paradigm repair in response to acts as diverse as a man immolating himself on the arrival of a television crew,²³ the admission by a longtime *Wall Street Journal* reporter that he was a socialist and had placed left-wing messages in his reports,²⁴ the death of seven-year-old pilot Jessica Dubroff in a flight heavily promoted by broadcast media,²⁵ the death of Princess Diana after her car was chased by members of the paparazzi,²⁶ and the revelation that *New York Times* reporter Jayson Blair committed plagiarism and fabrication.²⁷ Each unique case presented the journalistic paradigm with a fundamental challenge to its unwritten assumptions and prompted it to engage in paradigm repair.

When a paradigm is threatened, its members have four options: ignore the threat, acknowledge the paradigm's shortcomings, change the paradigm, or repair the paradigm.²⁸ The scholarly literature indicates that media institutions have thus far overwhelmingly opted for paradigm repair, "to bind together the interpretive community of journalists during times of stress."²⁹ According to Berkowitz and Eko,

In times of crises when journalistic paradigms are challenged, abused or misused, journalists re-present these paradigms anew to readers and audiences, in an attempt to re-acquaint these news consumers with what journalism really is and what role it plays in society. This is done by drawing express or implied boundaries between acceptable and unacceptable, legal and illegal, ethical and unethical journalistic practice.³⁰

Paradigm repair is achieved through editorials and opinion pieces that acknowledge an ethical violation and set about identifying who is responsible, why they behaved the way they did, and how the violation occurred:

Editorial commentary will be devoted to those stories that have been flagged as examples of bad journalism. The standard repair work at this level will be to point out that the offending story would not have developed if proper reporting methods had been observed.³¹

Repair workers engage in three discursive strategies: "disengaging and distancing these threatening values from the wayward reporter's work; reasserting the ability of journalistic routines to prevent threatening values from 'distorting' the news; and marginalizing the [errant journalist] and [his or her] message, making both appear ineffectual."³² The latter strategy ostracizes the offender as unrepresentative of the values of the community, the proverbial "bad apple" that does not belong.³³

Engaging in these strategies helps "maintain a social group's solidarity"³⁴ by asserting the boundaries of acceptable practice and defining who belongs within the interpretive community.³⁵ More fundamentally, however, it protects the paradigm, which remains whole—fractured and a little more brittle, perhaps, but not broken. The threat to the legitimacy of the media as an institution and of the individual actors that compose the community is nullified and the paradigm continues as before. In doing so, the news media justify their existence and normative standards of practice.³⁶ Were this act of repair not to occur, the paradigm would flounder and the foundations on which contemporary news institutions are constructed would crumble. Paradigm repair thus functions to remind readers that "while individuals might have strayed, the institution itself has remained intact."³⁷ However, this means that ethical assumptions that undergird journalistic practice go unquestioned, as "ambiguous or problematic stories slip through the reporting gates and invite interpretations that, if left unchallenged, would raise questions about who or what in the world is normal, credible, and authentic."³⁸

Recent scholarship on paradigm repair has focused on the deaths of prominent journalists as events that allow the journalistic community to pause and reflect on journalism as an institution and its fiduciary role within a democratic society.³⁹ This study deals with the retirement, rather than death, of a well-known journalist, and looks at how the journalistic community responds not only to an ethical crisis, but one perpetrated by a heretofore highly regarded journalistic star.

While paradigm repair offers a theory for why news media react the way they do to ethical crises in their interpretive community, attribution theory provides insight into the mechanics of how paradigm repair is accomplished.

Attribution Theory

Attribution theory is concerned with how individuals "understand, predict, and control the world around them."⁴⁰ It posits that human actors constantly attempt to find cognitive security and balance by seeking out explanations for why they and others behave the way they do.⁴¹ Attribution theory is concerned with perceptions of causality and

how people apportion responsibility and/or blame as a means to resolve multiple potential causes of a certain effect.⁴² People may use probable causes and logic to mentally sort out what are more likely causes behind a certain behavior than others,⁴³ but as these characteristics are unobservable, people may also resort to stereotypes, biases, prior knowledge, or cultural norms as heuristic shortcuts.⁴⁴

Central to attribution theory is the notion of internal versus external attribution. Internal attribution "occurs when people attribute the causes of actions to internal, controllable characteristics of the actor, while external attribution involves attributing the causes of actions to situations external to—and likely uncontrollable by—the actor."⁴⁵ Scholars have determined that individuals tend to use external explanations to justify their own behaviors and internal explanations when assessing behavior in others.⁴⁶ This tendency leads to observers looking to individual characteristics or actions as explanations for undesirable behaviors or outcomes; in other words, a "blame the victim" mentality.⁴⁷ By looking to internal explanations, observers are able to distance themselves from the situation and the "guilty party."

The process of distancing oneself from the actor is influenced by the similarity between the pair, as "identification or perceived similarity with the harmdoer reduces blaming responses by observers."⁴⁸ In effect, the more similar one is to the harmdoer, the harder it is to attribute the harm to characteristics unique to the harmdoer:

When observers . . . perceive themselves as similar to an actor, they are more likely to attribute negative outcomes or behavior to external, and therefore uncontrollable, characteristics or situations. . . . [But] when observers. . . perceive themselves as different from an actor, they are more likely to attribute negative outcomes or behavior to internal characteristics or actors or situations controllable by actors.⁴⁹

Internal and external attribution are important because of how they shape human response behavior, for "how one responds to a favorable or unfavorable outcome to oneself or to another depends on whether one attributes this outcome to an internal or external force."⁵⁰

Attribution theory has been used to explain rape victim blame,⁵¹ perceptions of Arabs during the Gulf War,⁵² how organizations manage their image in the face of crisis,⁵³ and college students' perceptions of teachers' misbehaviors.⁵⁴ It has been paired with paradigm repair in analyses of media coverage of the O. J. Simpson trial⁵⁵ and the death of Diana, Princess of Wales.⁵⁶ Attribution theory provides scholars a useful tool for pinpointing strategies that members of the journalistic paradigm use in the context of ethical crises that threaten to rupture the paradigm. When such a crisis occurs, it is important to understand whether fellow members of the journalistic community—namely, editors and opinion writers—believe that the principal cause of the problem is internal (a flaw of the paradigm) or external (a flaw of the errant journalist), as this is where the mechanics of paradigm repair are enacted. In other words, it is through texts like editorials and opinion columns where the interpretive community can exercise judgment and cast blame (where needed) when an ethical crisis threatens the integrity of the community.

Method

To ascertain U.S. news media views on the Helen Thomas controversy, we focused on newspaper editorials and op-eds, which, in addition to letters pages, are "the only pages of the paper where the ideal of objectivity does not apply."⁵⁷ Editorials are "as close as is possible to being an institutional voice of each newspaper."⁵⁸ On the other hand, op-eds serve to "highlight the important issues"⁵⁹ and "broaden the spectrum of public debate."⁶⁰ While op-eds are not the institutional voice of the newspaper, they are nonetheless *of* the newspaper and a place where reflection by media professionals on media practices can take place. Thus op-eds, written by members of the journalistic community, may provide views of media professionals on issues pertaining to media norms, values, and responsibilities.

Using LexisNexis, we retrieved U.S. newspaper editorials and op-eds pertaining to the controversy surrounding Helen Thomas's comments and subsequent retirement in the period between the day her comments were first reported (June 7, 2010) and two weeks after that date (June 21, 2010). Doing so enabled us to examine both instant, "knee-jerk" reaction as well as more residual, reflective comment. The total of thirty-three articles was analyzed, of which sixteen were editorials and seventeen were op-eds. Syndicated columns that appeared in more than one publication were only counted once.

The articles were analyzed using ethnographic content analysis (ECA),⁶¹ a form of qualitative content analysis. Scholars using ECA approach media texts with no preconceived schema of themes and instead work inductively to elucidate emergent themes through intense scrutiny of "modes of information exchange, format . . . and style . . . as well as in the context of the report itself, and other nuances."⁶² This method is designed to be "systematic and analytic, but not rigid . . . embedded in constant discovery and constant comparison of relevant situations, settings, styles, images, meanings, and nuances."⁶³ Scholars have used ECA to examine newspaper coverage of topics ranging from child abuse⁶⁴ to homelessness⁶⁵ to the 1979-81 Iran hostage crisis.⁶⁶ Of particular relevance, it has also been used in analyses of media responses to the death of Diana, Princess of Wales,⁶⁷ plagiarism at the *New York Times*,⁶⁸ and the CBS News airing of inauthentic documents pertaining to President George W. Bush's military service.⁶⁹

A "long preliminary soak"⁷⁰ in the data helped establish familiarity and context, with each article examined chronologically and in its entirety. We then identified the portions of the texts that specifically discussed Helen Thomas's remarks and began to identify the discursive strategies used to engage in paradigm repair and attribution. Open coding was used throughout, as this approach does not predetermine "the range of categories or how the categories [are] defined"⁷¹ and is thus complementary to ECA. We then used axial coding to refine these preliminary themes and bring "previously separate categories together under a principle of integration."⁷²

Findings

The news media engaged in paradigm repair by (1) situating Thomas's remark against a backdrop of journalistic excellence, which subtly reinforced the point that her career should now come to an end; (2) suggesting Thomas's remarks were caused by senility; (3) condemning her remarks as racist and intimating that she had privately held these views for a long time; and (4) pointing to confusion between fact and opinion that blurred the lines between acceptable and unacceptable speech. Some editorials and op-eds defended Thomas; our analysis of these articles comes at the end of this section.

An Icon No Longer

Editorials and op-eds engaged in paradigm repair by portraying Helen Thomas as a maverick and errant outsider, unrepresentative of "mainstream" journalism. The articles referred to Thomas's storied journalism career, which contextualized the narratives offered but also indicated that this career was now over, with Thomas positioned as a figure within journalism once worthy of praise but whose wayward values meant it was time for her to step down from her position.

While references to Thomas's career and achievements may, at first glance, appear to be celebratory, they also help to bring the curtain down on her career and reassert traditional journalistic norms and values. The following lede was representative of this narrative: "Helen Thomas, the trailblazing journalist who covered presidents for almost half a century, was forced into retirement Monday, after video surfaced of an appalling slur in which she made remarks that appeared tasteless and stupid, if not openly anti-Semitic."⁷³ Thomas was described as someone with "journalistic moxie and courage,"74 a "trailblazer . . . who pulled no punches,"75 who had a "noteworthy career."⁷⁶ Such retrospectives reinforced the point that Thomas was no longer the esteemed journalist she once was; she had erred, and "a career spanning 10 presidencies and nearly half a century has come to an end over her own terrible answer to a question about Israeli-Palestinian relations."77 One columnist said that it was precisely because of her experience that she "should have known better."78 According to one editorial, "brashness was her trademark, but she descended into eccentricity in recent years."79 These remarks indicate that Thomas formerly demonstrated traditional journalistic values, but with this comment has demonstrated that she no longer possessed such values and was thus unrepresentative of the journalistic community. Her comments indicated she "no longer belong[s] in the modern White House press corps."⁸⁰ The notion of "belonging" is, of course, important to the notion of a paradigm, and this columnist created boundaries of what is and is not acceptable conduct for a member of the "modern White House press corps." Demarcating the field in such a fashion helps bind the field together⁸¹ and subtly reinforces "what journalism really is,"⁸² and, by extension, what it is not. Thomas belonged to another era, she was not "modern," and her services thus were no longer required.

Editorials and columnists used Thomas's long career and age to indicate that she had acted inexcusably and that neither her career nor her age was reason to be uncritical of her remarks. Discussing how Thomas had long been the target of journalistic ire because her career allowed her to say and do things that a less prolific journalist would not dare, one columnist stated,

So apparently, she's already received the old-person pass. And the icon-of-journalism pass too, no doubt. But if you consider bigotry a cancer of the human spirit, then at some point, you have to call people on their garbage. Even when they are old. Even when they are beloved. Even when they are legendary. The spirit of diversity demands no less.⁸³

Here we see articulation of traditional values and policing of the field by media insiders, members of this interpretive community. Pitts's comments (echoed throughout the data) suggest that Thomas had long been an unwelcome outsider within the group who had failed to act in accordance with the norms and values of journalism, but whose conduct had thus far been overlooked because of her age and status. However, the time had come when "you have to call people on their garbage." In accordance with attribution theory's notion that errant actors are in control of, and therefore responsible for, their own conduct, we see Thomas blamed for conduct that not even her stellar reputation could excuse. With her career established, columnists and editors set about repairing the paradigm and depicting Thomas as unrepresentative of the journalistic mainstream. Her remarks were described as "offensive and bigoted,"⁸⁴ "unforgivingly ignorant, inappropriate, and insensitive,"⁸⁵ "morally and intellectually bankrupt,"⁸⁶ "hateful,"⁸⁷ and a "rant."⁸⁸ These terms reinforce the values of the field and assert who belongs and who does not.

One journalist suggested that she (the journalist) was "seething, largely about being part of a profession that was too willing to give a break to someone who—no matter how storied a career—dishonors our work."⁸⁹ For this columnist, "[t]his is a sad end to [Thomas'] life's work, but even sadder is how the rest of the media were willing to go along for the ride."⁹⁰ A strongly worded editorial by the *Washington Times* made the case for swift and immediate condemnation:

Ms. Thomas's comments embodied contempt and intolerance. They were a stark message of hatred from the dean of the White House Press corps, the kind of toxic speech that disqualifies someone from a position of public trust. She now enters her long-overdue retirement, tainting a half-century of White House reporting with the memory of a vile 30-second rant.⁹¹

This narrative, and others like it, suggested that Thomas had had a glorious career that allowed her to do as she pleased for many years, but that she had became a liability to the journalistic profession. As a result, the wagons were circled, norms were vigor-ously enforced, and the boundaries of the profession were actively policed.

The Ravages of Age

In trying to explain Thomas's comments, editorials and columnists made frequent references to her age, suggesting that perhaps Thomas was the victim of senility.

Attribution theory posits that wrongdoers' actions can be explained through characteristics inherent to the perpetrator (internal attribution) or through broader, communal factors (external attribution). By positioning Thomas as a veteran journalist of declining faculties, commentators engaged in internal attribution, indicating that Thomas was solely—though perhaps not willfully—responsible for her conduct.

Paradigm repair was demonstrated by a fellow member of the White House press corps who suggested that many among this community-within-a-community, so to speak, had grown tired of Thomas, and argued privately for her retirement, believing she was an embarrassment to the institution. Consider this example: "Nature, we told ourselves, would take care of the problem. In 2008, health issues kept Helen off the job for months. Many of us hoped she would fully recover and fully retire. She did and she didn't."⁹² The community here came together against a common enemy.

Writers suggested that "the ravages of age . . . [have] loosened her tongue to utter some pretty deplorable thoughts,"⁹³ indicating that Thomas was simply too old to be in the industry. One editorial, ominously titled "Helen goes home," reinforced this idea, arguing that "[u]ltraliberal columnist Helen Thomas has long been American journalism's crazy old aunt in the attic,"⁹⁴ a dangerous figure with a tenuous grip on sanity. But, readers were cautioned, they would dismiss this figure at their peril:

If this were your crazy old aunt, she'd be a harmless eccentric. A bigot and a hater, certainly. But harmless. Not so with Helen Thomas, White House correspondent for Hearst Newspapers, and whose concise and precise denunciation of Israel's existence has already been parlayed into a public relations coup in radical Muslim circles.⁹⁵

With the power she wielded as a journalist, she was not "harmless," and as a result, she needed to be shuffled off the scene where her "crazy" views could no longer do harm.

The Mask Has Slipped?

Other articles raised doubts about Thomas's personal feelings, suggesting that the norm of journalistic objectivity had long masked a darker side to Helen Thomas. Unlike the articles that referenced her age and senility, these articles alluded to more sinister forces. "Perhaps," suggested one columnist,

given her career-ending remarks that Israelis should "get the hell out of Palestine" and go home to America—or to Poland and Germany, two lands renowned for their histories of persecuting Jews—she has harbored uglier feelings that she kept from the public, as the code of her profession required.⁹⁶

Another columnist stated plainly that Thomas had "revealed her true feelings."⁹⁷ This commentator suggested that the mask had slipped, and only now was Thomas articulating opinions she had long held but had kept private in accord with the norm of objectivity. However, at this point in her career Thomas was no longer constrained by objectivity, as she was a columnist for Hearst Newspapers, paid for her opinions. This

is a point we will develop further shortly, as it speaks to the complexities of ethics in contemporary journalism.

Other commentators argued that this was "a stunning display of anti-Semitism"⁹⁸ that "[put] a nasty edge on [an] anti-Israel sentiment she long has expressed."⁹⁹ Her views on Israel were depicted as something of an open secret within the media: "Not that her virulent views have ever been a secret from those who've followed her tantrums over the years, whether in her columns or during presidential press conferences."¹⁰⁰ One editorial suggested that Thomas was adding to a wave of sentiment intended to "promote Israel's destruction," which "cannot be tolerated."¹⁰¹ The *Washington Times* argued that what Thomas said "is an extremist view more commonly associated with representatives of Hamas, Iran, and al Qaeda."¹⁰² Here, Thomas was portrayed as somebody who not only no longer holds true to the values of U.S. journalism, but also no longer holds true to the values of the United States as a nation.

A more sympathetic writer suggested that "Helen Thomas has now shown that most dreaded of vulnerabilities—she is human" and asked "who among us does not have strong feelings about the endless warfare in the Middle East? Who among us has not said something we have come to regret?"¹⁰³ However, such sentiments were not representative of the broader discourse, which was better reflected by the words of syndicated columnist Cal Thomas, engaging in paradigm repair when he stated, "Most employers would not want to be associated with a prejudiced employee. Now Hearst Corporation won't have to."¹⁰⁴ A similar editorial posited, "Her slurs against Israel and the Jewish people against the historical record, really were indefensible, and nobody in the mainstream was going to try to rationalize them."¹⁰⁵ From this perspective, Helen Thomas and her "prejudiced" views would no longer be part of the journalistic mainstream, and the industry could then set about reasserting its values rather than attempting to "rationalize" Thomas's remarks.

Objectivity and Opinion

As shown, the norm of journalistic objectivity was raised in a number of articles, even though at the time of her resignation Thomas was no longer a "hard news" reporter but a columnist "paid to express opinions,"¹⁰⁶ and, in fact, the opinion that caused the trouble did not appear in her column at all, but in a short interview given as a private citizen. One columnist wrote that Thomas was guilty of "blurr[ing] the line between reporting and opinion."¹⁰⁷ However, no such blurring occurred: Thomas had retired from traditional news reporting a full decade before her career-ending remarks; for ten years she had been paid to provide her opinions. Simply put, however distasteful Thomas's opinion may have been, her role within the journalistic community was to offer opinions. What we see here is members of the journalistic community reasserting traditional and familiar values of what is acceptable and unacceptable conduct, a traditional practice when the journalistic paradigm is under assault.¹⁰⁸ However, the norm of objectivity was invoked here despite its irrelevance.

The same columnist who argued that Thomas had "blurred" the lines quoted ABC News reporter Ann Compton as saying "about a decade ago, when she shed her role as reporter and began a career at Hearst as an opinion columnist, Helen's questions began to cross the line into advocacy,"¹⁰⁹ a sentiment echoed in another editorial that suggested that "until Thomas's self-destruction, too many dismissed her growing public bias that signaled a shift from journalism to activism."¹¹⁰ Another writer noted that "[h]er critics included colleagues in journalism who felt Thomas violated the basic tenets of objectivity. Her critics asked: Could her writing ever be taken seriously if she harbors such prejudices?"¹¹¹ The same columnist continued,

Journalists, like elected leaders, have opinions, which they work desperately to keep out of their stories—and out of other journalists' stories. Thomas failed. That she resigned over her mistake shows that this profession still values objectivity—although this won't endure as the trade is passed to the next generation of communicators.¹¹²

These remarks ignore the fact that Thomas was at that point an opinion columnist, where the norm of objectivity has *never* applied, and raise questions about the line between information and opinion. That writers referred to how Thomas "could not have continued in a journalistic role"¹¹³ after making this comment illustrates the confusion of the borderlines between journalism and advocacy, questioning, in a fundamental way, the way we define journalism at a time when such definitions are very much in flux. The "journalistic role" referred to had been nonexistent for some ten years prior to Thomas's remarks. It could be that members of the journalistic community were grasping for familiar schemas in times of flux, attempting to reassert traditional values as the world around them is changing, and the paradigm that has provided them with comfort is being reshaped.

Some commentators acknowledged Thomas's "new" position. One columnist acknowledged differentiation between hard news and opinion, referencing how Thomas's move from UPI to Hearst "permitted her a freedom of expression prohibited throughout most of her career by the dictates of wire service journalism," but then suggested that this move "probably was not a good idea for her considering the growing frustration over the plight of those with similar heritage."¹¹⁴ Thomas, said another columnist, "was an anomaly because after a long career as a UPI reporter restrained from injecting opinion, she had become a Hearst Newspapers columnist, unfettered by objectivity."¹¹⁵ A *Philadelphia Inquirer* editorial posited, "As a columnist, she was entitled to her opinion. But not a selective use of the facts. Or a front-row perch in the White House from which to spread bigotry."¹¹⁶ Confusion over the boundaries between information and opinion, and between journalism and advocacy is evident in these commentaries, a confusion summarized neatly in one editorial:

In an age of blurring media boundaries, when some see no need to separate fact from fiction, or objectivity from opinion, that is a sad but perhaps necessary and useful reminder that principles, good taste, and a respect for historical reality still matter.¹¹⁷

Again, the boundaries of the profession were being actively policed here, with clear demarcation of the customary behaviors of a journalist. This suggests that despite the fluidity of contemporary journalism, there is something deeper than just practices, journalistic tools, or modes of expression that anchors the field.

In Defense

Not all of the articles analyzed were critical of Thomas; a small minority defended her against a barrage of criticism. When Thomas was defended from "hysterical"¹¹⁸ attacks, it was usually on free speech grounds. One columnist opined, "I kept expecting her colleagues to rise in defense of free speech rights. Alas, I waited in vain."¹¹⁹ The same columnist noted that "it didn't take long for the Fourth Estate to abandon this champion of liberty."¹²⁰ These comments reveal the paradigm repair process at work, with the columnist exemplifying the tactic of discursively positioning those who break the fundamental values of the field—even "champions of liberty" like Thomas—as errant outsiders, unrepresentative of the field as a whole.

Decrying the "political correctness" of Thomas's critics, the columnist argued that it "would have been more virtuous for her colleagues to speak up for Thomas, just as she had done for them over the decades. Apparently, journalists are now only willing to defend free speech when it is safe."¹²¹ Another columnist mourned the fact that "the word and thought police finally got Helen Thomas,"¹²² while the *Arkansas Democrat-Gazette* branded the criticism of Thomas as "more fit for a totalitarian than a free society."¹²³

Others used Thomas's resignation to raise the broader issue of journalistic integrity and the ability to speak truth to power: "As zany and obvious as Thomas's journalismturned-advocacy had become, is there something the White House press corps could learn from her attitude? In particular, are we too deferential to the Obama White House and press secretary Robert Gibbs?"¹²⁴ This columnist quoted Thomas's final question to President Barack Obama as representative of the "adversarial mentality"¹²⁵ that he felt journalism has lost:

Mr. President, when are you going to get out of Afghanistan? Why are we continuing to kill and die there? What is the real excuse? And don't give us this Bushism, [that] if we don't go there, they'll all come here.¹²⁶

One columnist wrote that Thomas was indeed unrepresentative of the White House press corps, for the very reason that she was not part of "an echo chamber for the White House."¹²⁷ Other writers turned this praise on its head, with one editorial stating frankly: "In her later years, her questioning of presidents and their spokespeople didn't reflect a kind of praiseworthy skepticism. She was mean, violating journalistic values that some in the press still hold."¹²⁸ The value reinforced here is "praiseworthy skepticism," suggesting that the more hostile, aggressive tone that Thomas championed as a White House correspondent is passé.

Other articles pointed to hypocrisy in the criticisms of Thomas. One columnist praised how Thomas's comments "spoke to the ugly history of colonialism, racism, usurpation and denial that are at the heart of the question of Palestine," asking "[a]re we seriously to accept the idea that some people have more rights than others? Or that some people's sensibilities should be respected while others' are trampled with total indifference, if not outright contempt?"¹²⁹ This columnist suggested that criticisms of Thomas mask deeper hypocrisy in the media and political system:

An endless deluge of statements of support for the actual, calculated, methodical dehumanization of Arabs in general and Palestinians in particular goes without comment; whereas a single offhand comment by an 89-year-old journalist, whose long and distinguished record of principled commitment and challenges to state power entitles her to respect—and the benefit of the doubt—causes her to be publicly pilloried. To accept this appalling hypocrisy is to be complicit in the racism of our age.¹³⁰

Conclusions

The media system and the attendant responsibilities of the news media are in flux, particularly in relation to the blurring of lines between news and commentary, while at the same time news media professionals invoke traditional norms and values to castigate Thomas as an errant outsider unrepresentative of the journalistic profession. Such findings are important as scholars work toward a nuanced understanding of the complexities of media ethics during rapid change.

This study indicates that the news media still engage in paradigm repair to "circle the wagons" to protect the profession and cast aside an errant outsider. Helen Thomas was marginalized alternately as a "great journalist gone bad," a senile, elderly woman with a tenuous grip on reality, and a holder of extreme viewpoints. This research supports existing scholarship that shows how the media seek to repair a damaged paradigm by singling out the perpetrator as unrepresentative of the field.¹³¹ Using internal attribution, the news media work to assert the dominant values of the institution and cast the miscreants as solely responsible for their actions and unrepresentative of the mainstream. Despite Thomas's storied and lengthy career covering presidential politics, her lapse of judgment in conversation with Rabbi Nesenoff meant that the curtains were swiftly brought down on her career and the interpretive community positioned her outside the journalistic mainstream. Unlike in other cases, where the death of a journalistic icon led to eulogizing about the storied career of a member of the interpretive community,¹³² in this case Thomas's reputation was used against her, the collective memory of her storied career thoroughly revised to fit its ignominious end.

This case study raises important questions about the freedom journalists have to speak their opinions, particularly opinions that cause discomfort. What are the limits of political comment? Clearly, Thomas's comments touched on sensitive racial and religious issues. However, her job was to provide comment, analysis, and opinion, not to report the news objectively and dispassionately. Given a professional role to provide opinions, if she was asked a question and provided an honest response, however distasteful, how do the industry and audiences determine what is and is not acceptable? While the norms, customs, and practices for working journalists are mapped out by codes of ethics at the institutional (e.g., the Society for Professional Journalists) and local levels, the expectations that the audience has of paid commentators have always been diffuse at best. If there are no such guidelines, how can the field police itself? Furthermore, how can the public know when a commentator has behaved unethically? Some investigation into the roles and responsibilities of commentators and analysts needs to be undertaken to answer these questions.

Responses to Helen Thomas's comments are indicative of the somewhat confusing state of contemporary media, where multiple platforms exist and vie for public attention and where the line between fact and opinion has become increasingly tenuous. This is particularly relevant to the concept of objectivity, which emerged as a norm in the twentieth century and imagined journalists as capable of cool, rational detachment from the situation they were observing and reporting without bias or favor.¹³³ While opinion in the news media dates back to the op-ed itself, it was the advent of 24/7 news broadcasting that the line between news and opinion became tenuous: "In the 1980s the mantle of the most famous and most influential moved to those members of the press corps who sat around in TV studios and officered quick opinions-high practitioners on the art of assertion."¹³⁴ "Cultures of entertainment, infotainment, argument, analysis, tabloid, and mainstream press not only work side by side but intermingle and merge."¹³⁵ This scenario that has been heightened yet further in the twenty-first century, with new media platforms¹³⁶ and the emergence of Fox News as a major media player, with its juxtaposition of prominent and controversial commentators against the artifice of traditional news reportage.137 That style has been imitated by rivals MSNBC and CNN.138 The boundaries between fact and opinion are fluid, and this case illustrates the problems of this fluidity; ethical crises require invocation of particular norms and values, and how can scholars, practitioners, and audiences assess media responsibilities without an appropriate normative framework? Helen Thomas was criticized for offering her opinion—however unsavory it may have been—on a matter of public interest pertaining to U.S. foreign policy. Yet this criticism obscures the fact that Thomas was paid to offer her opinion as a commentator, having "retired" as a news journalist some years prior. Perhaps what we saw was journalists grasping for the familiar in a time of flux.

This case raises fundamental questions about the norm of objectivity and its relevance in an age of media platforms that have fragmented traditional power structures and collapsed the boundary between news and opinion. Perhaps the issues raised by this case are indicative of a sea change in the field and a move toward a more opinion-ated style of news. The examples from contemporary media of the decline of objectivity are numerous; to name but one, the BBC's director-general, Mark Thompson, recently spoke in favor of a more opinionated style of news, claiming that such a shift was necessary for journalism to remain relevant in the Internet era.¹³⁹ Meanwhile, in the United States prominent commentators such as Bill O'Reilly, Glenn Beck, and Rachel Maddow occupy significant airtime and dominate the ratings. What are their responsibilities? What, for that matter, were Helen Thomas's? This question has no obvious answer, which is both unsatisfactory and problematic.

It is perhaps natural that, given the bleed of opinion into news, we see the norm of objectivity brought into question. Whether objectivity facilitates or hinders good journalism is, of course, an age-old question,¹⁴⁰ yet the rise of both the "commentariat" alluded to above and the new technologies that allow for citizen journalism, audiences responses to news reports and commentaries, and the like, necessarily entail rethinking of this particular norm. The articles analyzed here offer a sense of objectivity under threat. From this evidence, we would argue that the media need to undergo a deep and

thoroughly self-reflexive process of determining what are the appropriate norms and customs for the journalism field in age when technology, the economy, and societal values have changed from when objectivity first emerged. This does not necessarily entail a rejection of the objectivity norm, but does suggest that a rethinking of priorities is needed to adapt journalism to a changing world. For journalism to fulfill its social responsibilities, let alone survive, such a self-scrutiny is surely necessary.

Declaration of Conflicting Interests

The author(s) declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

Notes

- 1. Jeremy W. Peters, "Reporter Retires after Words about Israel," New York Times, June 8, 2010, A14.
- Kristina Wong, "Columnist Draws Fire for Telling Jews 'Go Home," ABCNews. com, June 6, 2010, accessed November 10, 2010, http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/ hearst-columnist-helen-thomas-fire-telling-jews-back/story?id=10842149.
- Frank James, "Helen Thomas 'Retires' after Anti-Israeli Jew Remarks," NPR, June 7, 2010, accessed November 10, 2010, http://www.npr.org/blogs/thetwo-way/2010/06/ helen_thomas_retires_after_ant.html.
- Judson Berger, "Groups Consider Renaming 'Helen Thomas' Awards," *FoxNews.com*, June 10, 2010, accessed November 10, 2010, http://www.foxnews.com/politics/2010/06/10/ groups-consider-renaming-helen-thomas-awards-controversy/?test=latestnews.
- Mimi Hall, "Obama Calls Helen Thomas Comments 'Offensive," USAToday.com, June 8, 2010, accessed November 10, 2010, http://content.usatoday.com/communities/theoval/ post/2010/06/obama-calls-helen-thomas-comments-offensive/1.
- 6. James, "Helen Thomas 'Retires.""
- 7. James, "Helen Thomas 'Retires.""
- 8. Thomas Kuhn, *The Structures of Scientific Revolutions* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1962).
- 9. W. Lance Bennett, Lynne A. Gressett, and William Haltom, "Repairing the News: A Case Study of the News Paradigm," *Journal of Communication* 35 (spring 1985): 50-68.
- 10. Barbie Zelizer, *Taking Journalism Seriously: News and the Academy* (London: Sage, 2004), 5.
- Stephen D. Reese, "The News Paradigm and the Ideology of Objectivity: A Socialist at the *Wall Street Journal*," *Critical Studies in Mass Communication* 7 (December 1990): 390-409.
- 12. Kuhn, Structures of Scientific Revolutions, 23.
- 13. Barbie Zelizer, "Journalists as Interpretive Communities," *Critical Studies in Mass Communication* 10 (September 1993): 219-37.
- 14. Elizabeth Blanks Hindman, "Jayson Blair, the *New York Times*, and Paradigm Repair," *Journal of Communication* 55 (June 2005): 225-41.
- 15. Warren Breed, "Social Control in the Newsroom," Social Forces 33 (May 1955): 326-35.

- 16. Herbert J. Gans, *Deciding What's News: A Study of* CBS Evening News, NBC Nightly News, Newsweek, *and* Time (New York: Pantheon, 1979).
- Gaye Tuchman, "Objectivity as a Strategic Ritual: An Examination of Newsmen's Notions of Objectivity," *American Journal of Sociology* 77 (January 1972): 660-79; Gaye Tuchman, *Making News: A Study in the Construction of Reality* (New York: Free Press, 1976).
- 18. Tuchman, "Objectivity as a Strategic Ritual."
- 19. Leon V. Sigal, *Reporters and Officials: The Organization and Politics of Newsmaking* (Lexington, MA: Lexington Books, 1973), 3.
- 20. Mary E. McCoy, "Dark Alliance: News Repair and Institutional Authority in the Age of the Internet," *Journal of Communication* 51 (March 2001): 164-93; Susan Robinson, "The Mission of the J-Blog: Recapturing Journalistic Authority Online," *Journalism: Theory, Practice, & Criticism* 7 (February 2006): 65-83; Thomas E. Ruggiero, "Paradigm Repair and Changing Journalistic Perceptions of the Internet as an Objective News Source," *Convergence: The International Journal of Research into New Media Technologies* 10 (December 2004): 92-106; Jane B. Singer, "Who Are These Guys? The Online Challenge to the Notion of Journalistic Professionalism," *Journalism: Theory Practice, & Criticism* 4 (May 2003): 139-63.
- 21. Samuel P. Winch, *Mapping the Cultural Space of Journalism: How Journalists Distinguish News From Entertainment* (Westport, CT: Praeger, 1998).
- 22. Bennett, Gressett, and Haltom, "Repairing the News"; Dan Berkowitz, "Doing Double Duty: Paradigm Repair and the Princess Diana What-A-Story," *Journalism: Theory, Practice, & Criticism* 1 (August 2000): 125-41; Ronald Bishop, "The Accidental Journalist: Shifting Professional Boundaries in the Wake of Leonardo Dicaprio's Interview with Former President Clinton," *Journalism Studies* 5 (February 2004): 31-43; Hindman, "Jayson Blair," Reese, "News Paradigm and the Ideology of Objectivity."
- 23. Bennett, Gressett, and Haltom, "Repairing the News."
- 24. Reese, "News Paradigm and the Ideology of Objectivity."
- 25. Dan Berkowitz, *Social Meanings of News: A Text-Reader* (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 1997).
- Berkowitz, "Doing Double Duty"; Elizabeth Blanks Hindman, "The Princess and the Paparazzi: Blame, Responsibility, and the Media's Role in the Death of Diana," *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 80 (autumn 2003): 666-88.
- 27. Hindman, "Jayson Blair."
- 28. Hindman, "Jayson Blair."
- 29. Berkowitz, "Doing Double Duty," 127.
- Dan Berkowitz and Lyombe Eko, "Blasphemy as Sacred Rite/Right: 'The Mohammed Cartoons Affair' and Maintenance of Journalistic Ideology," *Journalism Studies* 8 (October 2007): 779-97, 782-83.
- 31. Bennett, Gressett, and Haltom, "Repairing the News," 52.
- 32. Reese, "News Paradigm and the Ideology of Objectivity," 400.
- Matthew Cecil, "Bad Apples: Paradigm Overhaul and the CNN/*Time* 'Tailwind' Story," *Journal of Communication Inquiry* 26 (January 2002): 46-58.
- 34. Zelizer, Taking Journalism Seriously, 17.
- 35. Berkowitz, "Doing Double Duty"; Ronald Bishop, "From Behind the Walls: Boundary Work by News Organizations in Their Coverage of Princess Diana's Death," *Journal* of Communication Inquiry 23 (January 1999): 91-113; Bishop, "Accidental Journalist"; David L. Eason, "On Journalistic Authority: The Janet Cooke Scandal," Critical Studies

in Mass Communication 3 (December 1986): 429-47; Russell Frank, "These Crowded Circumstances: When Pack Journalists Bash Pack Journalism," *Journalism: Theory, Practice, & Criticism* 4 (November 2003): 441-58; Winch, *Mapping the Cultural Space of Journalism*; Zelizer, *Taking Journalism Seriously*.

- 36. Bennett, Gressett, and Haltom, "Repairing the News."
- 37. Berkowitz, "Doing Double Duty," 129.
- 38. Bennett, Gressett, and Haltom, "Repairing the News," 53.
- 39. Matt Carlson, "War Journalism and the 'KIA Journalist': The Cases of David Bloom and Michael Kelly," *Critical Studies in Media Communication* 23 (June 2006): 91-111; Matt Carlson, "Making Memories Matter: Journalistic Authority and the Memorializing Discourse around Mary McGrory and David Brinkley," *Journalism: Theory, Practice, & Criticism* 8 (April 2007): 165-83.
- 40. Stuart Oskamp, *Attitudes and Opinions*, 2nd ed. (Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice Hall, 1991), 34.
- Fritz Heider, "Social Perception and Phenomenal Causality," *Psychological Review* 51 (November 1944): 358-74; Fritz Heider, *The Psychology of Interpersonal Relations* (New York: John Wiley, 1958); Harold H. Kelley, "The Warm-Cold Variable in First Impressions of Persons," *Journal of Personality* 18 (June 1950): 431-501; Harold H. Kelley, "Attribution Theory in Social Psychology," in *Nebraska Symposium on Motivation: Vol. 15. Current Theory and Research in Motivation*, ed. David Levine (Lincoln: University of Nebraska Press, 1967), 192-238; Harold H. Kelley, "An Application of Attribution Theory to Research Methodology for Close Relationships," in *Close Relationships: Perspectives on the Meaning of Intimacy*, ed. George Klaus Levinger and Harold L. Rausch (Amherst: University of Massachusetts Press, 1977), 87-113.
- 42. Harold H. Kelley and John L. Michela, "Attribution Theory and Research," *Annual Review* of *Psychology*, *31* (1980): 457-501.
- 43. Kelley and Michela, "Attribution Theory and Research."
- 44. Amos Tversky and Daniel Kahneman, "Judgment under Uncertainty: Heuristics and Biases," *Science* 185 (September 1974): 1124-31.
- 45. Hindman, "Princess and the Paparazzi," 670.
- 46. Daniel Heradstveit and G. Matthew Bonham, "Attribution Theory and Arab Images of the Gulf War," *Political Psychology* 17 (June 1996): 271-92.
- 47. Oskamp, *Attitudes and Opinions*; Michael Ross and Don DiTecco, "An Attributional Analysis of Moral Judgments," *Journal of Social Issues* 31 (summer 1975): 91-109.
- 48. Ross and DiTecco, "Attributional Analysis of Moral Judgments," 97.
- 49. Hindman, "Princess and the Paparazzi," 671.
- William J. McGuire, "Psychological Motives and Communication Gratification," in *The* Uses of Mass Communications: Current Perspectives on Gratifications Research, ed. Jay G. Blumler and Elihu Katz (Beverly Hills, CA: Sage, 1974), 167-98, 175.
- Norma B. Gray, Gloria J. Palileo, and G. David Johnson, "Explaining Rape Victim Blame: A Test of Attribution Theory," *Sociological Spectrum* 13 (October 1993): 377-92.
- 52. Heradstveit and Bonham, "Attribution Theory and Arab Images of the Gulf War."
- 53. Dwane Hal Dean, "Consumer Reaction to Negative Publicity: Effects of Corporate Reputation, Response, and Responsibility for a Crisis Event," *Journal of Business Communication* 41 (April 2004): 192-211.
- Dawn M. Kelsey, Patricia Kearney, Timothy G. Plax, Terre H. Allen, and Kerry J. Ritter, "College Students' Attributions of Teacher Misbehaviors," *Communication Education* 53 (January 2004): 40-55.

- Elizabeth Blanks Hindman, "'Lynch-Mob Journalism' vs. 'Compelling Human Drama': Editorial Responses to Coverage of the Pretrial Phase of the O. J. Simpson Case," *Journalism & Mass Communication Quarterly* 76 (autumn 1999): 499-515.
- 56. Hindman, "Princess and the Paparazzi."
- Karen Wahl-Jorgensen, "Playground of the Pundits or Voice of the People? Comparing British and Danish Opinion Pages," *Journalism Studies* 5 (February 2004): 59-70, 59.
- 58. Hindman, "Princess and the Paparazzi," 671.
- 59. Harry W. Stonecipher, *Editorial and Persuasive Writing: Opinion Functions of the News Media*, 2nd ed. (Mamaroneck, NY: Hastings House, 1990), 226.
- 60. Stephen S. Rosenfeld, "The Op-Ed Page: A Step to a Better Democracy," *Harvard International Journal of Press/Politics* 5 (summer 2000): 7-11, 7.
- David L. Altheide, "Reflections: Ethnographic Content Analysis," *Qualitative Sociology* 10 (spring 1987): 65-77; David L. Altheide, *Qualitative Media Analysis* (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 1996).
- 62. Altheide, Qualitative Media Analysis, 16.
- 63. Altheide, "Reflections," 68.
- John M. Johnson, "Horror Stories and the Construction of Child Abuse," in *Images of Issues: Typifying Contemporary Social Problems*, ed. Joel Best (New York: Walter de Gruyter, 1995), 17-32.
- James A. Forte, "Not in My Social World: A Cultural Analysis of Media Representations, Contested Spaces, and Sympathy for the Homeless," *Journal of Sociology & Social Welfare* 29 (December 2002): 131-57.
- 66. Altheide, "Reflections."
- 67. Berkowitz, "Doing Double Duty"; Hindman, "Princess and the Paparazzi."
- 68. Hindman, "Jayson Blair."
- 69. Elizabeth Blanks Hindman, "Black Eye: The Ethics of CBS News and the National Guard Documents," *Journal of Mass Media Ethics* 23 (April/June 2008): 90-109.
- Stuart Hall, "Introduction," in *Paper Voices: The Popular Press and Social Change*, 1935-1965, ed. Anthony Charles H. Smith (London: Chatto & Windus, 1975), 1-33, 15.
- Yvonna S. Lincoln and Egon G. Guba, *Naturalistic Inquiry* (Beverly Hills, CA: Sage, 1985), 219.
- 72. Thomas R. Lindlof and Bryan C. Taylor, *Qualitative Communication Research Methods*, 2nd ed. (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 2002), 221.
- 73. "Tasteless Thomas: An Illustrious Career Ends on an Appalling Note," *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, June 8, 2010, B6.
- 74. Katrina Vanden-Heuval, "No Room for Helen Thomas?," Washington Post, June 8, 2010, A17.
- 75. "A Sorry End; Helen Thomas Goes from Dean to Dunce," *Star-Ledger*, June 12, 2010, 6.
- 76. "Sorry End."
- 77. "Helen Thomas' Downfall," Los Angeles Times, June 9, 2010, A20.
- John A. Farrell, "Helen Thomas Should Have Quit Sooner," US News & World Report, June 8, 2010.
- 79. "Helen Thomas Went Too Far," Berkshire Eagle, June 8, 2010.
- 80. Jon Ward, "Why We'll Miss Helen Thomas," St. Paul Pioneer Press, June 14, 2010.
- 81. Berkowitz, "Doing Double Duty."
- 82. Berkowitz and Eko, "Blasphemy as Sacred Rite/Right," 782.
- 83. Leonard Pitts Jr., "On Helen Thomas," Buffalo News, June 15, 2010, A7.
- 84. "Unconscionable," Philadelphia Inquirer, June 9, 2010, A18.

- 85. Ken Herman, "A Distinguished Career Ends with a Dumb Statement," *Austin American-Statesman*, June 9, 2010, A8.
- "Wrong Words; Helen Thomas' Final and Sad History Lesson," *Telegram and Gazette*, June 8, 2010, A7.
- 87. Jo-Ann Armao, "No More Excuses," Washington Post, June 8, 2010, A17.
- 88. "Sorry End."
- 89. Armao, "No More Excuses."
- 90. Armao, "No More Excuses."
- "Hag Gagged; Helen Thomas' Half-Century Career Ends in Scandal," Washington Times, June 8, 2010, B2.
- 92. Herman, "Distinguished Career."
- 93. "No Thanks, Helen Thomas," The Forward, June 18, 2010, 8.
- 94. "Helen Goes Home; Thomas Sinks Her Career with Vile, Damaging Anti-Semitic Remarks," *Augusta Chronicle*, June 9, 2010, A6.
- 95. "Helen Goes Home."
- 96. Farrell, "Helen Thomas Should Have Quit Sooner."
- 97. Sally Kalson, "Helen Thomas Bows Out on a Sour Note," *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette*, June 20, 2010, B3.
- 98. Peter Jensen, "A Reporter's Sad Ending," Baltimore Sun, June 12, 2010, 13A.
- 99. Herman, "Distinguished Career."
- "The Constancy of Hatred; From the Grand Mufti to Helen Thomas," Arkansas Democrat-Gazette, June 11, 2010.
- 101. "We Support Probe, Not Open Season on Israel," Chicago Sun Times, June 11, 2010, 22.
- 102. "Hag Gagged."
- 103. Michael Freedman, "Remember All the Good that Helen Thomas Did," *Washington Post*, June 9, 2010, A20.
- 104. Cal Thomas, "Helen Thomas Let Her Bias Show Not a Moment Too Soon," Grand Rapid Press, June 10, 2010, A15.
- 105. "No Thanks, Helen Thomas."
- Terry Phillips, "In Defense of Free Speech and Helen Thomas," San Jose Mercury News, June 15, 2010.
- 107. Ward, "Why We'll Miss Helen Thomas."
- 108. Berkowitz and Eko, "Blasphemy as Sacred Rite/Right."
- 109. Ward, "Why We'll Miss Helen Thomas."
- 110. "Our Opinions Take Flight," Oklahoman, June 19, 2010, A8.
- 111. Tom Marquandt, "Words Can Terminate a Career—Sometimes," *The Capital*, June 13, 2010, A14.
- 112. Marquandt, "Words Can Terminate a Career-Sometimes."
- 113. Jensen, "Reporter's Sad Ending."
- 114. Dan K. Thomasson, "Victim of the Thought Police," *Sentinel and Enterprise*, June 14, 2010.
- 115. Herman, "Distinguished Career."
- 116. "Unconscionable."
- 117. "Wrong Words."
- 118. Robert Scheer, "On the Vilification of Helen Thomas," San Gabriel Valley Tribune, June 13, 2010.
- 119. Phillips, "In Defense of Free Speech and Helen Thomas."

- 120. Phillips, "In Defense of Free Speech and Helen Thomas."
- 121. Phillips, "In Defense of Free Speech and Helen Thomas."
- 122. Thomasson, "Victim of the Thought Police."
- 123. "Constancy of Hatred."
- 124. Ward, "Why We'll Miss Helen Thomas."
- 125. Ward, "Why We'll Miss Helen Thomas."
- 126. Ward, "Why We'll Miss Helen Thomas."
- 127. Vanden-Heuval, "No Room for Helen Thomas?"
- 128. "No Thanks, Helen Thomas."
- 129. Saree Makdisi, "Don't Single Out Thomas," Los Angeles Times, June 13, 2010, A29.
- 130. Makdisi, "Don't Single Out Thomas."
- 131. Berkowitz, "Doing Double Duty"; Berkowitz and Eko, "Blasphemy as Sacred Rite/ Right"; Reese, "News Paradigm and the Ideology of Objectivity."
- 132. Carlson, "War Journalism"; Carlson, "Making Memories Matter."
- 133. Michael Schudson, "The Objectivity Norm in American Journalism," *Journalism: Theory, Practice, and Criticism* 2 (August 2001): 149-70.
- 134. Philip S. Cook, Douglas Gomery, and Lawrence W. Lichty, *The Future of News* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1992), 73.
- 135. Bill Kovach and Tom Rosenstiel, *Warp Speed: America in the Age of Mixed Media* (New York: Century Foundation Press, 1999), 4.
- 136. John Tulloch, "The Eternal Recurrence of New Journalism," in *Tabloid Tales: Global Debates over Media Standards*, ed. Colin Sparks and John Tulloch (Oxford, UK: Rowman & Littlefield, 2000), 131-46; Stephen J. A. Ward, *The Invention of Journalism Ethics: The Path to Objectivity and Beyond* (Montreal: McGill-Queen's University Press, 2005); Barbie Zelizer, "Foreword," in Sparks and Tulloch, *Tabloid Tales*, ix-xi.
- 137. William Raspberry, "Fox's Sandstorm," *Washington Post*, April 18, 2005, accessed November 20, 2010, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/articles/A61709-2005Apr17.html.
- 138. Scott Schifferes, "Who Won the U.S. Media War?," *BBC News Online*, April 18, 2003, accessed November 20, 2010, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/americas/2959833.stm.
- 139. Adam Sherwin, "Mark Thompson: Britain Needs a Channel Like Fox News," *Guardian*, December 17, 2010, accessed November 20, 2010, http://www.guardian.co.uk/media/ 2010/dec/17/Mark-Thompson-Bbc-Fox-News.
- 140. See, for example, Chris Atton, Alternative Media (London: Sage, 2003); Georgina Born, Uncertain Vision: Birt, Dyke, and the Reinvention of the BBC (London: Vintage, 2005); Todd Gitlin, The Whole World Is Watching: Mass Media in the Making and Unmaking of the New Left (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1980); Theodore J. Glasser, "Objectivity Precludes Responsibility," Quill 72 (February 1984): 13; Peter Golding and Philip Ross Courtney Elliott, Making the News (London: Longman, 1979); David Miller, "Official Sources and Primary Definition: The Case of Northern Ireland," Media, Culture, and Society 15 (July 1993): 385-406.

Author Biographies

Elizabeth Blanks Hindman is an associate professor in the Edward R. Murrow College of Communication at Washington State University, where she teaches courses in media ethics and media law.

Ryan J. Thomas is an assistant professor of journalism studies in the School of Journalism at the University of Missouri-Columbia.